BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

September 12, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 12, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

MOMENT OF SILENCE

Chairman Quintal asked for a moment of silence in honor of Firefighter Kevin Williams who passed away this past week. 
JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE

Mark Sylvia explained that Mrs. Pamela Gray Bennett, New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC), would give the joint boards a presentation on our accreditation warning status.  
Ms. Gray Bennett explained that they had placed both high schools on Accreditation Warning Status for several reasons including, but not limited to overcrowding, inadequate library, health and safety concerns and the use of portables.  She explained that they were engaged with them on a regular basis because of these key issues.  Ms. Bennett further explained that there had been no debate with the problems identified. They hoped that the community would fix these as soon as possible.  They also expected that the Town would have an approved plan and funding to address these issues because in order to stay accredited with them, the Town must have a solution.  She further stated that if we were to lose accreditation, it would affect the reputation of the Town because people think of accreditation as a reputation and a standard of best practices. She stated that the loss of accreditation affects property values, because of the lack of confidence in the quality of the schools. 
Ms. Bennett stressed the need for resolution as poor conditions do have an impact on educational achievement.  She said that if the Town did not show us a plan and funding source, the schools would be placed on probation and then they would possibly terminate accreditation. Ms. Bennett explained that they would expect to receive any alternate plans by October 1st if the ballot question failed.   

After a brief question, answer and comment periods from the School Committee, Planning Board and Building Committee, Mr. White, School Committee, made a motion that the School Committee vote to support a yes vote on September 19, and Ms. Burgess seconded.  Voted unanimously by roll call vote.  Next, Loring Tripp, Planning Board, made a motion to support a yes vote on September 19th and Mr. MacGregor seconded.  Voted unanimously by roll call to support.  Lastly, Mr. Conroy, Building Committee, made a motion to support a yes vote on Question 1 and Mr. Crawley seconded.  Voted unanimously by roll call to support. 
Selectman Dodgson commented that there was a lot of misinformation out there like some of the pamphlets being handed out at the transfer stations.  He stated that the property values would go down if we lost accreditation.  Mr. Dodgson clarified that we could not add on to Plymouth South because of the configuration issues.  He also asked if we could move the 9th graders down to the middle schools and the 5th grade down to the elementary.  Mr. Haskell, School Superintendent, responded that we did not have extra seats and even if we did, we would have to give 9th graders access to their vocational programs.  He explained that those groups giving out misinformation have used the schools fire capacity numbers, not the educational capacity.  

JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE(continued)
Mr. Sylvia stated that with these four boards, there was a new way of thinking; we were working together.  Mr. Haskell agreed that they have embarked on a process to work together and that they have tried to look at everything and explain everything as well to the public. 
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Haskell how many informational sessions he had attended lately.  Mr. Haskell responded that he had conducted over 90 meetings throughout the community.  Chairman Quintal also reminded the residents that the Town was going to lose 10 million dollars in tax revenue for FY08, not to mentioned that 5 million lost from State Aid a couple of years ago and so far, no layoffs have occurred.  He stated that was because of everyone working together.  He hoped that the residents would continue to do what was right for this community and support Question #1.  
Mr. Schena stated that the Board of Selectmen were required to sit quietly and not respond to derogatory statements made about them as advised by legal counsel.  He stated that he could only do that for so long as there were some people out there who tell untruths.  Mr. Schena read a letter verbatim from Mr. Fava.  Selectman Schena stated that this letter was very threatening and untrue.  He stated that the Town was placed in a worse position with the leadership years ago with “Double Taxation.”   He stated that if you voted no, you would be following Mr. Fava’s letter.  He stated that he hoped that on Tuesday the community would come together and vote yes.  Selectman Malaguti agreed and said if the residents put this off again, the cost would be even higher.  Selectman Malaguti motioned to support a yes vote on Question #1 and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted unanimously 4-0 by roll call vote. Dodgson-yes, Quintal-yes, Schena-yes and Malaguti-yes. 
The Board recessed for Five Minutes.
WEB SITE ROLLOUT PRESENTATION
Mr. Sylvia explained that this presentation was a follow up from the Town’s IT Master Plan.  He explained that the Board would see the new website and some of its new functionality.  He stated that on line bill pay and on line application features would be a feature within a year.  Mr. Sylvia stated the goal was to have a 24 hour on line town hall.  He thanked Mr. Young for all of his work with this process.

Joseph Young, Data Processing Manager, gave a brief presentation in regards to the updated look and functionality of the Town’s new website. He explained that they wanted to make the web site “citizen centric.”  He demonstrated some of the new links, the added functionality and newly listed department information.   
The Board thanked Mr. Young for the presentation.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Institute of Museum and Library Services – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Institute of Museum and Library Services, which is the primary source of federal support for the nation’s 122,000 libraries and 17,500 museums, will be visiting Plymouth Public Library on September 13, 2006.  The purpose of the visit is to tour one of five libraries in the Commonwealth that has been recognized for program excellence, grant management and community support.  

This was a significant event for our library system as it provides federal recognition of the Plymouth Public Library.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Director of Community Resources Dinah O’Brien, her staff and the Library Corporation for their efforts in obtaining this distinction.

Regional Multi-Hazard Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan – As the Board recalled, the Old Colony Planning Council presented the Regional Multi-Hazard Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan for 2005 on December 20, 2005.  This plan, which was approved by the Selectmen and submitted by OCPC on the town’s behalf to FEMA identifies pre-disaster multi-hazards in the community and identifies solutions to address those hazards.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Mr. Sylvia reported that FEMA has determined that the plan satisfactorily met the requirements of the applicable governing federal regulations.  As such, Plymouth and the other twelve participating jurisdictions will now be eligible for grants provided under the Pre-Disaster Mitigation Program, Hazard Mitigation Grant Program and the Flood Mitigation Assistance Program, all administered by FEMA.

Mr. Sylvia thanked the Department of Planning and Development and OCPC for their assistance in putting this project together.

Local Affordable Housing Lottery – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Housing Authority in partnership with the Plymouth Office of Community Development would be conducting its first ever Local Affordable Housing Lottery for a one bedroom single family home (not age restricted) at a value of $146,500 this fall.  Applications for eligible participants, whose income limits are $46,300 for 1-person and $52,950 for two people would be available now through October 10, 2006 at the following locations:

Plymouth Housing Authority – 69 Allerton Street between the hours of 9am and 4pm on Tuesdays, Thursdays and Fridays

Plymouth Office of Community Development – Town Hall between the hours of 8:30am and 4:30 pm Monday through Friday

Members of the Public could also pick up an application by logging on to www.chapa.org
The lottery was consistent with the Affordable Housing Plan developed by the Department of Planning and Development. Mr. Sylvia thanked the Office of Community Development and the Plymouth Housing Authority for putting this program together.  

LICENSES

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor License

Our House Services, 40 Russell Street,  Linda Ducrot is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for the following events:

September 15, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for an Italian Wine Tasting Dinner

September 16, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Wine Tasting Dinner

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol
One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

Plymouth Guild for the Arts, 10 Cordage Park Circle, Brenda Cobb is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for their annual fall show to be held on September 15, 2006 from 7:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. at the Training Green.

Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street, Diane Bates is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for a church event to be held on September 24, 2006 from 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. at the Loring Center function hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above liquor licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
LICENSES (continued)

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

James Mansfield

P.O. Box 4045

Patriot Transportation

James Sprole

22 Fox Run #2

Marshfield

Habilitation Assistance

Issuance of the above license is subject to the background check and driving record.
Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
Approval of Awning Plans

Pilgrim’s Progress clothing store, 13 Court Street is submitting plans for an awning to be placed at 11 Court Street.  The required security bond will be in place.  Approval is subject to the necessary permits being obtained from the Building Department.

Common Victualler (New)

Hampton Inn and Suites

10 Plaza Way

Steven Gordon, Mgr.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Depts.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above awning plan and common victualler’s license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes - The Board approved the minutes of August 22, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 4-0 approved. 

Appointment – The Board appointed Mr. Brian Lovett to the Cable Advisory Committee for a term expiring on June 30, 2007.  There was presently one vacancy and Mr. Lovett was the only applicant.

Waiver of Fees – The Board voted to waive the water connection fees for 135 Kathleen Drive.  The Selectmen granted this land to the Redevelopment Authority to construct and sell an affordable house to be deeded to a low-income family under a perpetual deed restriction. 

Parking and Traffic Task Force – The Board approved the recommendation from the Parking and Traffic Task Force in regards the Old Colony Planning Council’s Pedestrian Safety Study of Samoset Street at Algonquin Terrace and the implementation of advisory signage.

Grant Assurances – The Board voted to accept the amended grant assurances created by the Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission.  These assurances are necessary in order for the Plymouth Airport to be eligible for state funding.  The Board will further authorize the Chairman to execute the grant assurances on behalf of the Town.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)
Reopen FY07 Operating Budget – The Board voted to reopen the FY07 Operating Budget in order to request additional appropriations to fund the various union contracts that have been ratified subsequent to the ‘06 Spring Annual Town Meeting. 
Bond – The Board voted to approve the issue of a $200,000 bond for our Title V Program.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Pat McCarthy, Mr. Frank Smith and Ms. Karen Mitchell, thanked the Board for their leadership in conjunction with the Joint Boards regarding the schools. They all thought a yes vote would be the best decision for the community. Ms. McCarthy passed out flyers to the Board.

Mrs. Pete Shepherd, resident, spoke in favor of question #1.  She explained that it would improve the education experience for our students. 

FALL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 3: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi stated they had identified two unpaid bills.  The first was from the Community Preservation Committee and the second was from the Town Manager’s Office.  She stated that both bills would be paid out of their respective budgets.

Selectman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 to be recommended.
ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:
C.  Charter Commission 

Mr. Bruce Miller explained that the Charter Commission was looking for an approved budget of $41,000.  He explained that expenses haf increased since the last Charter Commission and he would like to capture the expenses within one article, so the accounting for the Commission’s activity would be simplified. 
Selectman Mr. Dodgson asked what the consulting fees were from.  Mr. Sylvia responded that these fees would be for a consultant or for legal services.  He explained that there was a statutory amount to be provided to a Charter Commission. Mr. Sylvia said that you must provide a copy of the charter to every resident of Plymouth.   
Chairman Quintal asked if any money not used would be returned to the general fund and Mr. Miller confirmed that it would. 
Selectman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ARTICLE 9:  To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Bruce Miller advised the Board that currently the Recreation Department posts all activity associated with Memorial Hall to the general Recreation Revolving Fund.  Mr. Miller stated that this process lacked in the management oversight and accountability desired as all recreation activity funds are being co-mingled into one general fund.  For this reason, Mr. 
TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Miller recommended that a separate revolving fund be established under chapter 53E ½ during the 2006 Fall Annual Town Meeting.

Selectman Dodgson asked if we needed this account when the Radisson was managing Memorial Hall and Mr. Sylvia responded that we did not.  Selectman Dodgson also asked if the Town was looking for a new management company and Mr. Sylvia said they first had to finish the renovations. 
After a brief discussion Selectman Malaguti moved to recommend the article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

Ms. Arrighi explained that as part of the Matrix recommendations for our Fire Assessment, it was recommended that the Town consider fees for inspectional services.  She stated that fees can be set internally, so she and Mr. Sylvia would be meeting internally with the Fire Department about this in the next week and come back to the Board for their support.  However, while this process was taking place, a revolving fund should be established.  
Captain Michael Young, Fire Prevention Division, explained that there was no mechanism to support fire prevention activities other than the current $1,000 line item that already has been used.  He stated that there was no more money for programs, education and other code compliance activities. He stated that their inspections have increased and they had more work than workers.  He was hopeful that some of the inspection fees could go into this revolving fund.  
After a brief discussion Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Selectman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ARTICLE 26:   To see if the Town will vote to amend the General Bylaws, Chapter 23, Animals, Section 11, License Fees, to change the cost of licensing of dogs, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Town Clerk Lawrence Pizer explained that it was costing the town more money for the dog licenses than they were collecting so he was asking the Selectman to raise the fees from $7.00 for a neutered male dog to $10.00.
Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Selectman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Memorial Hall Flag – Selectman Dodgson asked who was responsible for maintaining the flag at Memorial Hall.  Mr. Sylvia responded that they did notice the condition of the flag and it had been taken down. 
Concert Cancelled – Selectman Dodgson asked why Saturday’s Concert was cancelled.  He stated that he was told it was cancelled due to liability insurance.  He also asked how we notify those attendees when a concert was cancelled.   He stated that there were many teens on the waterfront waiting for the concert.  Mr. Sylvia explained that a permit was required from both the Town and the State.  He stated that this promoter had other concerts where inappropriate language had been used.  Mr. Sylvia said he spoke to the promoter about the language who explained he would speak to the bands.  After he spoke to the bands, the promoter received information that the bands were not going to adhere to his request, so he cancelled the concert.   Mr. Sylvia stated that the Town did require liability insurance for all concerts as they need to protect the community.  He stated that the Town did not have the obligation to notify the public when a non town sponsored event gets cancelled.  He stated that the promoter was obligated to relay that information. 
9-11 Memorial – Selectman Dodgson thanked Chairman Quintal for the 9-11 memorial event.  Chairman Quintal explained that the Veteran’s department and the staff did most of the work.  He further explained that after the work was completed on the memorial, he would present the keys to the Town. 
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)
Water Cooler – Selectman Schena asked the Town Manager’s Office if they could do something with the water cooler at the Cedarville Transfer Station, as the water is about 150 degrees. 
A.D. Makepeace – Selectman Schena asked the Board if we could bring the Joint Committees back to work with the A.D. Makepeace project. 
Parking Signs – Selectman Malaguti asked if the Town could make the parking signs larger.  Mr. Sylvia stated that he would notify Mr. Hanks regarding same.
Letter – Selectman Malaguti asked if the letter in docket had been forward to Mr. Hanks and Mr. Sylvia stated that it had. 
Permits – Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s Office to please check all amplified music permit requests that come into the Town. 
Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 –  contract negotiations.  Selectman Dodgson seconded. Voted 3-1 by roll call. Schena–no, Dodgson-yes, Malaguti-yes and Quintal-yes. 

The Board returned from Executive Session.

Ms. Arrighi asked the Board to make a motion to ratify the Library Workers and DPW contract.  Selectman Malaguti moved to ratify the contract and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
Selectman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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